
 
 

Minutes of the Health and Wellbeing Board 
 

17 March 2022 
 

-: Present :- 
 

Pat Harris, Councillor Jackie Stockman, Adel Jones, Lincoln Sargeant and Tanny Stobart 

 

 
157. Apologies  

 
Apologies were received from the following Board Members; Jo Williams, Matt Fox, 
Nancy Meehan and Liz Thomas; and the following Co-opted Board Members; Pat 
Teague, Tara Harris, Alison Hernandez, Neil Ralph, Anthony Reilly, Paul Northcott 
and Sarah Newham.   
 
As a result of the absence of a number of the Board Members the meeting was not 
quorate, the meeting continued with those in attendance being briefed on the items 
listed on the agenda. 
 

158. Minutes  
 
This item was deferred. 
 

159. Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy  
 
The Board received a presentation on the draft Joint Health and Wellbeing 
Strategy, the strategy would be subject to a period of public consultation.   
The Strategy set out five areas of focus and six cross-cutting areas against which 
progress would be reviewed quarterly by the Board.  The priority and cross-cutting 
areas reflected those identified at the Board’s workshops.  Approval to launch the 
Strategy for consultation rested with the Cabinet whose approval was being sought 
on 22 March 2022. 
 

160. Torbay Joint Strategic Needs Assessment 2022/23  
 
The Board received a presentation on the data contained within the 2022/2023 
Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA).  The JSNA had been divided into the 
following four sections, together with a spotlight on particular issues: 
 

 Population Overview; 

 Starting and Developing Well; 

 Living and Working Well; 

 Ageing Well; and 

 Spotlight on Torbay 
 Special Educational Needs 
 Covid-19 
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 Relative Deprivation across the Bay; and 
 Cancer – Facts across the life course 

 
161. Devon & Cornwall Health Protection Committee Annual Report 2020/21  

 
Julia Chisnell, Consultant in Public Health, provided a briefing on the Devon and 
Cornwall Health Protection Committee Annual Report 2020/21.  Members were 
informed that the report considers the following key domains of Health Protection:  

 Communicable disease control and environmental hazards 

 Immunisation and screening 

 Health care associated infections and antimicrobial resistance; and 

 Emergency planning and response. 
 
Julia advised that the health protection agenda in 2020/21 was dominated by the 
Covid-19 pandemic. The annual report therefore focused on the response to the 
pandemic, the impact on wider health protection activity, and work to recover 
screening and immunisation coverage for our population. 
 

162. Health and Wellbeing Executive Group  
 
The Board received an update on the arrangements being put in place at an officer 
level to support and drive the work of the Health and Wellbeing Board. 
 

163. Devon General Practice Strategy  
 
Su Smart gave a presentation on the Devon General Practice Strategy (a copy of 
the presentation is attached to these Minutes).  Su advised that the General 
Practice Strategy review would be taking place between now and June 2022 and it 
would be co-designed with patients, healthcare professionals and system partners.  
People were being invited to share their experience and feedback on what general 
practice services should look like in the future through an online survey.  The 
survey will close on Friday 8 April 2022. 
 

164. Torbay Young Carers Under 25 Strategy and Action Plan 2022 - 2025  
 
The Board received a presentation from Jo Morrell, Director of Torbay Youth Trust 
and partner involved in the development of the Torbay Young Carers Under 25 
Strategy.  Jo advised that the Strategy for Young Carers Under 25, brings together 
plans for Young Carers (under 18) and Young Adult Carers (aged 16-25).  The 
recent iteration of the Strategy provided a flexible and effective mechanism that 
confirmed the common intent to find the most effective ways of supporting Young 
Carers under 25 and their families.  The Board were advised that the Strategy 
would be presented to the Cabinet on 22 March 2022 for formal approval. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chairman/woman 

https://forms.office.com/r/KSK8yuCrb6
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Refresh for 2022
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Background

▪ Devon CCG published a five year strategy for general practice in 2019, which 

featured a set of priorities and objectives for the CCG to undertake and to support 

general practice.

▪ Six pillars

6 
Clinical
Leader

ship

We will develop and support our clinical 

leaders
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Progress to date
Better access to 

care through 

technology

• All practices now have access to eConsult and video consultations

• Significant changes to remote working, shared practice systems and access to laptops and 

IT throughout pandemic

• Extended Access commissioned across the county 

• Improved patient satisfaction survey results, including 70% patient satisfaction for online 

consultations

• High levels of registrations for NHS App (37% of aged 13+ in Devon)

• Additional staffing sessions as part of the Winter Access Fund. We have supported 27,000 

additional hours for primary care between December 21 and March 22

Workforce • 335 whole time equivalent people recruited to additional roles and reimbursement scheme 

(ARRS) e.g. pharmacists, physio, community paramedics and social prescribing link workers

• Flexible workforce bank in primary care.  This was originally set up to support vaccine 

delivery but is being extended for longer term benefits

• Digital locum pilot, which has seen early good progress, will become part of the overall bank 

offer in February once pilot concludes

• Workforce Improvement Group established to agree priorities for investment including 

wellbeing and practice manager training

• Recruitment successes e.g. working with British Medical Journal (BMJ)

Population 

health 

management

• Devon system population health management programme underway for the system 

(although temporarily paused owing to system pressures)

• Data sharing has started between some practices

• Enhanced understanding of concepts and opportunities
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Develop 

primary care 

networks

• All practices are in a primary care network (PCN) and are progressing along a maturity matrix

• Closer working with local care partnerships (LCPs) 

• Delivering the vaccination programme and business continuity arrangements have really 

brought PCNs together 

• Work progressing to agree PCN development plans

• Utilisation of additional roles reimbursement scheme (ARRS)

• Establishment of and recurrent funding provided for Collaborative Board engagement with 

LCP processes

• GP ownership of system level issues

Infrastructure –

modernise 

estates and 

infrastructure

• Locality plans becoming more embedded within LCPs

• Local projects have progressed/are progressing, including new build practice premises in 

Crediton (Redlands Primary Care) and Plymouth (West Hoe) and priorities such as the West 

End Health and Wellbeing Centre in Plymouth progressing well

• Working with Section 106 teams to maximise opportunities for funding for primary care 

• Full utilisation of Minor Improvement Grant budget

• ‘Covid proofing’ GP sites

• Significant security upgrades to practices with identified challenges

Clinical 

leadership

• Dedicated funding for clinical leadership development

• Clinical voice is part of primary care workplans

• Nurse strategy agreed
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Why a refresh?

▪ Learning from the pandemic has shown how different primary care can, and 

should be 

▪ Increased pressure on the system and asks of general practice means it’s 

now time to revise the strategy, taking in to account learning from experience

▪ The strategy refresh will take place between now and June 2022

▪ It will be co-designed with patients, GPs, stakeholders and healthcare 

professionals

▪ It will describe how we will provide sustainable general practice across the 

Devon system, but at the same time deliver high quality services for patients 

in a changing world
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Why a refresh?

▪ The revised strategy will challenge current conceptions about what general 

practice is and how it is delivered if general practice is going to survive the 

combined challenges of demand and workforce over the next decade

▪ Although, we currently have a very real challenge in Plymouth, we need to 

refresh the strategy for all general practice in Devon

▪ NHS England and Improvement are currently undertaking a stocktake of 

primary care commissioning and provision. The final report from this is due 

around March 2022 and Devon will seek to ensure that future strategy 

reflects the key findings of that review. 

▪ A review of integration and our Long Term Plan is underway and this will 

factor in to the refresh of the GP strategy
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The strategy refresh will consider:

• the impact of the General Practice 5 year forward view (2016)

• the existing and future workforce and demographic pressures which may impact on 

current and future access to GP services. 

• the role of GP Practices, Primary Care Networks in the developing Integrated Care 

System

• areas of good practice (both national and international) in relation to -

o workforce pressures and skill mix

o delivery of primary care in urban (and rural areas)

o recruitment and retention at start and end of career

o access, quality and resilience

o additional services to support primary care

• the role and responsibilities of local authorities in supporting GP services at a place and 

neighbourhood level

Approach
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Three phases 

▪ There are three phases identified in the work programme

• Phase 1: Reference group sessions with key stakeholders, e.g., GP 

practices, Healthwatch, the Local Medical Committee, Collaborative Board 

Chairs, Local Care Partnerships, Healthwatch, providers, elected 

representatives, diverse communities and patient participation groups

• Research, literature review, exemplar/case study models, best practice 

review, internal refresh

• Phase 2: Collation of all content from phase 1 into a draft strategy document

• Phase 3: Consultation on draft strategy with groups from phase 1

▪ Engagement sessions are already underway with partners and public

▪ It is anticipated that the refreshed strategy will go to the CCG’s Primary Care 

Commissioning Committee in July 2022
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